GOD PITY THE MAN WHO COMES HERE

Mrs. Kemp recalled, in her biography of her late husband, that ‘Some time before the call came, he had been present at a committee meeting in Charlotte Chapel, and, knowing the pulpit was vacant, had leaned over the seat to a friend and exclaimed: ‘God pity the man who comes here!’

However, William Whyte put it this way in his book, Revival in Rose Street:

At a council meeting of the Baptist Union of Scotland held in Charlotte Chapel towards the close of 1901 a group of ministers were talking, when one of them, Rev. Joseph Kemp, who was now pastor of Hawick Baptist Church, referred to the vacant pastorate in Charlotte Chapel and remarked ‘God help the man who comes here’.

Mr. Whyte’s narrative deserves respect, because he was active in Union circles in the 1920s and could easily have talked with those who had taken part in such a conversation. The writer did not have an opportunity of asking him, before his death, where he got the idea that the ‘committee meeting’ was ‘a council meeting of the Baptist Union of Scotland’, because the writer had no contrary information at that stage. Ironically, the writer would probably have raised it with Mr. Whyte but the only volume of the Scottish Baptist Year Book which is missing from the National Library of Scotland and from every other place where the writer has looked, is the 1901 Year Book, so while the writer was working through them for another purpose during Mr. Whyte’s lifetime, and incidentally noting anything relating to the Chapel, it was not possible to verify where the 1901 Councils were held.

It was some time after Mr. Whyte died before the writer had the opportunity of looking through the handwritten Minute Book of the Baptist Union of Scotland Council and its various committees (in the archive room of the Baptist Union of Scotland in Aytoun Road). They do not support Mr. Whyte’s description of the committee. The Chapel became vacant in April 1901 and Mr. Kemp was inducted at the beginning of February 1902. During that period, the Union had its quarterly meetings in Edinburgh on 14 May and 16 December 1901 (the others were in Glasgow or Paisley), but both were held at 5 St Andrew Square, and Joseph Kemp was not among the 33 recorded as being present on the first occasion nor the 40 recorded as being present on the second occasion, nor among the apologies from 11 others.

However, Mr Whyte may indeed have been told about the incident by someone present at a ‘Baptist’ meeting in Charlotte Chapel ‘towards the close of 1901’. Between 7 and 11 October of that year, the Baptist Union of Great Britain and Ireland, together with the Baptist Missionary Society, came to Edinburgh for their Autumnal Session - they came periodically to Scotland, having visited Glasgow 22 years before. There were over 4,500 delegates, so most of the meetings were held in larger venues, but on Wednesday 9 October, ‘At 5 o'clock a social tea for the members of the Ministers’ Prayer Union was held in Charlotte Chapel, and was followed by a brief meeting, at which the Rev J.W. Ewing, of London, gave a singularly fine address.’
 It is not known whether Joseph Kemp was present, but with his interest in prayer, it seems as likely an occasion as any for him to have made the remark quoted by his wife.
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